United Nations Human Rights Council (UNHRC)

Addressing the Women's
Rights Crisis Amid the
Emergence of the Taliban
Government in
Afghanistan

Director: Karoll Kristell De La Cruz Castelán

Moderator: María Sofia Alberola Álvarez

#### I. INTRODUCTION

United Nations Human Rights Council (UNHRC) is the system within the United Nations that seeks the protection and fostering of human rights worldwide (Office of the..., n.d.-a). The Council aims to safeguard fundamental freedoms for all, maintaining equality and fairness. The HRC is dedicated to address human rights violations in all forms and thus, making recommendations to the General Assembly thereafter. Inherently, the UNHRC serves as a forum for communication on human rights and to implement its principles within the United Nations system (United Nations, 2006).

The former Commission on Human Rights was established in 1946 as a subsidiary organ of ECOSOC with the purpose of creating the international legal framework to protect essential freedoms and rights. In its 60 years of operation, its 53 state members adopted a hundred resolutions, statements and decisions of relevance to all kinds of circumstances around the world, including the Universal Declaration of Human Rights (Office of the..., n.d.-b). Nevertheless, in the early 2000s, due to the membership of nations with poor human rights records, the Commission was deemed ineffective (Weston, 2024).

Consequently, in New York in 2006 by the Resolution 60/251 the Human Rights Council was established as a subsidiary organ of the General Assembly in order to replace the former Commission on Human Rights and to assume and if necessary improve its responsibilities (*UN Human Rights Council*, 2018). The UNHRC consists of 47 state members selected by the General Assembly each serving for three years terms after which they cannot be elected again immediately. In addition, the Council has a bureau with one president and four vice presidents, each representing a global region and serving for one year (Office of the..., n.d.-c).

The HRC, led by the High Commissioner who is accountable to the Secretary General (Office of the..., n.d.-d), holds three regular sessions annually for a minimum of 12 weeks; yet, the Council can also hold special sessions to address urgent matters (Office of the..., n.d.-e). Additionally, it publishes an annual report detailing achievements, developments, challenges, budget, and focus areas of work. Furthermore, the Council also conducts the

Universal Periodic Review, a special procedure in which the human rights obligations and commitments of every UN state member are assessed periodically (Office of the..., n.d.-f).

Even if the Council is limited by its advisory purpose and thus its resolutions are not legally binding, the HRC has been able to take notable actions. With its special sessions, in 2022 it was able to address several situations such as the Iranian conflict or Ukrainian conflict. Furthermore, through annual report and publications the Council raises awareness of different crisis in relation with human rights such as *The Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women and its Optional Protocol: Handbook for Parliamentarians (revised edition)* in which it attends to the global women rights crisis (Office of the..., 2023).

In 2020, after a peace agreement signed between the United States of America and the Islamic Republic of Afghanistan, it was decided that the current level of military forces established in 2001 for the overturn of the Taliban regime and later expulsion from Afghanistan, were no longer necessary, leading to the withdrawal of the US army from Afghan territory (United States Department of State & Islamic Republic of Afghanistan, 2020). In this panorama, the Taliban, who had been trying to regain territory after less than ten years from their removal, managed to recover its original power by August 2021 reinstating their regime (Maizland, 2023).

Guided by their extremist interpretation of the Islamic Law, the Taliban regime has systematically violated women's rights. With the establishment of the female moral police, the ban to access a proper education, the veto on women being seen outdoors and the reestablishment of corporal punishment among others; the Taliban Regime has managed to attack women's and girls' rights in every single aspect, to such an extent that their integrity cannot be ensured anymore (United States Institute of Peace, n.d.-a).

This Council seeks to discuss possible solutions to address the urgent situation with the objective of ensuring the protection of human rights and overall dignity of all women in Afghanistan. It is crucial to understand the conflicts in the past and their effect on our present to acknowledge and protect those freedoms and rights that should be shared by all.

#### II. HISTORY OF THE PROBLEM

## The Taliban:

The 1990s was a period of social and political instability in Afghanistan. After the withdrawal of the Soviet forces from Afghan territory at the end of the Soviet-Afghan conflict, and the following crumbling of the communist regime that the same forces had established in December 1979, Afghanistan entered a chapter of violence, internal conflicts and power struggles (Britannica, 2024-a). Consequently, a religious group of students and academics in south Afghanistan and northern Pakistan, exhausted by the corruption and the iniquity of the newly established system, formed a faction known as the Taliban meaning "students" in Pashto (BBC News, 2022).

The Taliban were characterized by their ultraconservative ideology, both in political and social aspects. With an extremist interpretation of the shari'a law, the principles of Islam meant stay in line with God's vision (Harvard Divinity School, n.d.), the Taliban started their armed resistance under the belief that the deterioration of the country was caused by a lack of strict law and thus, the only way to restore justice and security in Afghanistan was through the Islam (Kuehn, 2018).

By 1996, the recently settled government lacked success in establishing a civil order in the capital. This failure, combined with the gain of popularity of the armed resistance, allowed the Taliban to take control of Kabul and nearly two-thirds of the country, thereby creating their first regime (Britannica, 2024-b). However, this regime quickly destroyed the hope of stability in the country due to the imposition of a severe and repressive order which had a great impact on women's freedoms and rights.

Immediately after the seizure of Kabul, the Taliban began their attack on human rights, specifically targeting women. The Taliban closed all the female universities and forced them to quit their jobs leaving them with virtually no income. This had devastating consequences on the more than 50,000 women who had no husbands nor male relatives to support them financially, forcing them to sell their belongings, beg, or worse to sustain themselves and their families. By 1998, women were restricted from access to any kind of

education with girls over the age of eight being prohibited from attending school, further diminishing women's abilities to function independently in a modern society. Additionally, the Taliban's vetoing extended to access to healthcare, restriction of movement, and dress code, that culminated with the imposition of the use of the burqa, an outer garment that covered women from head to toe (Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights and Labor, 2001).

The Taliban's policies not only limited grown women, but also eliminated childhood joy by the overall banning of toys, stuffed animals, and dolls, among others. This systematic oppression from childhood to adulthood created a cycle that reinforced women's subjugation by men and dependency on them, leaving a lasting damaging effect on Afghan society. By denying women education and autonomy, the first regime managed to limit female potential and freedom, hindering the overall development of the country (Feminist Majority Foundation, n.d.-a).

### The International Intervention:

On September 11th, 2001 in New York, a hijacked flight crashed into the northern tower of the Trade World Center at 8:36 am, 17 minutes later another hijacked flight crashed into the southern tower (9/11 Memorial & Museum, n.d.). This attack was planned and orchestrated by Al-Qaeda, an armed insurgency with headquarters in Afghanistan and close ties with the Taliban. Citing article 5, the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) allowed its members to respond in self-defense, thus, by October 7 of that same year the United States and allied forces began their attack. Although the intervention mostly focused on debilitating Al-Qaeda, it had the same effect on the Taliban militia, and by November 2001, the Taliban regime had been crumbled by the Northern Alliance and the United States (Bergen, 2024).

The International Intervention led by American forces not only had an effect on the ongoing situation in Afghanistan but also raised awareness of the problem worldwide. The situation of Afghan women was used as a justification for military intervention by international leaders, creating the damaging idea that women in Afghanistan needed to be saved by the Western world without actually recognizing the possible consequences of how this intervention would affect them (Amnesty International UK, n.d.). The continuing armed conflict in the region, caused starvation, displacement, and homelessness among other

traumas, which inevitably affected those that originally were aimed to be protected. This cynic perspective of the conflict that was unknown by the general public and ignored by leaders, was evident in US army decisions who refused to pause their operations to allow aid agencies to ensure adequate food access resulting in millions of losses due to famine in rural regions (Kolhatkar, n.d.).

Despite these negative effects, undeniable progress was made in Afghanistan during this period regarding women's rights. As early as December of 2001 US president George W. Bush signed the Afghan Women and Children Relief Act, recognizing the atrocities committed against women and children during the Taliban regime and ensuring the promotion and protection of human rights in Afghanistan (Afghan Women and Children Relief Act, 2001). With this act and with the new order established in Afghanistan, the vetoes mandated by the Taliban were removed. In 2001, girls were allowed to return to schools and universities reinforcing their access to education, and by 2017 there were more than 3.5 million girls matriculated in school, becoming 39% of all children enrolled in schools (Human Rights Watch, 2017). Furthermore, there was a great improvement in access to healthcare increasing the coverage and quality, resulting in a decrease in maternal mortality, and the provision of basic maternal and child services (World Health Organization Eastern Mediterranean Region, n.d.). Additionally, the 2004 Afghan constitution created the legal framework that protected fundamental rights and ensured the participation of women in the legislative branch, mandating that 64 of the 250 delegates should be women (Constitute Project, n.d.).

With the overall international support during the two decades period, Afghan women became active and essential members of Afghan society. They significantly contributed to the country's production, taking key roles in different industries such as healthcare, education and media. By actively promoting the democratic transition in Afghanistan, women disproved the outdated values imposed during the Taliban. The encouragement and protection of women's rights and freedoms, initiated a gradual movement towards equality, a change that held great potential (Feminist Majority Foundation, n.d.-b).

Nevertheless, this progress eventually came to an end when due to the high cost of US army operations, the government of the United States started disengaging from participation in different international endeavors. In 2018, the United States met with Taliban

representatives to negotiate a peace agreement called the Doha Agreement, with the condition that the Taliban prevented Al-Qaeda and similar groups from reentering and operating from Afghanistan. This peace agreement was negotiated without the presence of the Afghan government; nonetheless, the American government signed the same day a joint agreement with Afghanistan with the objective of bringing peace to the country (United States Department of State & Islamic Republic of Afghanistan, 2020). These two documents were created in February of 2020 and, during a period of more than a year, the US army withdrew from the region (Zeidan, 2024). However, the negotiations between the Afghan government and the Taliban were complicated due to the reluctance of the government to comply with conditions promised by the United States during the U.S.-Taliban agreement which resulted in not being able to achieve a compromise. Thus the Taliban resumed armed action (United States Institute of Peace, n.d.-b).

## The Taliban Power regain:

As early as May 2021, even before the U.S. forces' withdrawal was completed, the Taliban began their offensive to regain power. Starting with rural areas, they were able to take their first provincial capital by August and recapture Kabul just ten days later. The Taliban's rapid advancement, which included the release of prisoners and the capture of military armament, was unexpected for the United States since after investing over 80 billion in the Afghan militia, contemplated a more effective defense (Congressional Research Service, 2021).

With the Taliban regaining power, old customs of the first regime started to be reimplemented, which began with fundamentally obliterating the 2004 constitution in favor the reenactment of parts of the 1964 constitution (Kamil, 2022); constitution that was created during the Kingdom of Afghanistan period (Government of Afghanistan, 1964). Nevertheless, the destruction of the progress made during the last two decades didn't end there. Less than a month after Kabul's capture, the Taliban imposed a ban on girls attending secondary school arguing that educated girls wouldn't comply with their ideology (The conversation, 2024). Additionally, many women were banned from attending university, and those who weren't, were imposed gender-segregated classrooms, as well as being blocked from many college major options arguing that they were too complex for women (Reuters, 2021).

These restrictions were extended to the workplace, in which similarity to universities, were partially banned or segregated after the replacement of the Ministry of Women's Affairs with the Ministry for the Propagation of Virtue and the Prevention of Vice. Furthermore, women were blocked from watching any kind of media on the TV while female presenters were ordered to cover their faces. Into the bargain, women were prohibited from having any kind of life outside, starting by being ordered to stay indoors due to the lack of training to respect women that the Taliban soldiers had, forbidden from traveling long distances, prohibited from playing sports or even banned from visiting parks at the same time as men (United States Institute of Peace, n.d.-c).

This systematic destruction of freedoms, rights, and overall integrity of women culminated with the dissolution of Afghanistan's Human Rights Commission in May of 2022 revealing that in the Taliban's vision of Afghanistan's future, women and their rights are not a priority (Yunus, 2022).

## III. CURRENT SITUATION

## Restrictions on aid:

In the last two years, the humanitarian crisis in Afghanistan has further deteriorated. After past periods of ongoing conflicts in the country, two-thirds of the Afghan population are currently in need of humanitarian aid, primarily to address the food security problem, which requires over 4 billion in funding. Nevertheless, the Taliban administration has made it almost impossible to help those in need. With their ever-growing restrictions, half of its medics, scientists and reporters, among others, are confined to their houses simply because they are women, hindering the possibility of providing that urgent aid (United Nations Meetings Coverage and Press Releases, 2023).

Moreover, other Taliban restrictions have interfered with NGOs operations. In December 2022, the Taliban ordered an immediate suspension of female employees from working in national or international NGOs, further limiting their capacity to help (Gul, 2022). In June 2023 the administration banned foreign NGOs from providing educational programs,

which, according to UNICEF, will affect over 300,000 girls (Associated Press, 2023). Additionally, Afghan female workers in the UN were also banned from attending work in 2023 (United Nations News, 2023). These actions not only highlight the Taliban's disregard for women's rights but also exacerbate the country's humanitarian crisis by forcing many NGOs, such as Islamic Relief, International Rescue Committee or Save the Children, out of the country by the end of 2023 (Latifi, 2023).

## **Legal implications:**

As time progressed, the restrictions' scope has expanded to the legislative and judicial branches. In August 2022, the recently established Ministry for the Propagation of Virtue and the Prevention of Vice, introduced the Female Moral Police. This force focused on "guiding women" to adhere to the new social order while paying special attention to the proper enforcement of dress code. Paradoxically, even though women were banned from taking part in most public activities, they were part of the department, meaning that the Taliban's laws against women were enforced by women themselves, creating a damaging mentality where women are pitted against women (Nimrokh Media, 2022).

# **Increase severity of punishments:**

As the amount of restrictions increased, so has the severity of the punishments. During the emergence of the Taliban government, corporal punishments and death penalties have been enacted. During 2022, according to the UNAMA (United Nations Assistance Mission in Afghanistan), there were at least 18 cases of public lashing with 57 victims from which 22 were women and 2 of them were underage girls. Even though these punishments were not limited to females, women were punished for crimes such as relationships outside or before marriage or running away from home (Clark, 2023).

These punishments saw a noticeable increase in November 2022 after one tweet on the 13th made by a spokesperson voiced that the Taliban leader had spoken with judges and had drawn attention to the necessity of the use of punishments when the Shari'a conditions were met (Zabihullah, 2022). Consequently, on the 7th of December 2022, the first *de facto* public execution sanctioned by judicial authorities was implemented, and in June 2023 the second was carried out. Additionally, other 435 instances of corporal punishment, with 58

involving women, were also reported as a consequence of this announcement. Concerns about the legitimacy of these punishments arose due to reports of punishments being carried by non-judicial authorities or/and without a formal decision (United Nations Human Rights Council, 2023).

The situation continues to highlight the lack of transparency of Afghan authorities during the judicial process that preceded the implementation of such punishments, raising concern among international human rights organizations. Such organizations wonder how long it will take for such punishments to be applied to women, who have already suffered from inhumane treatment under the Taliban administration (United Nations Assistance Mission in Afghanistan, 2023-a).

## Erosion of fundamental rights:

UNAMA reports that the Afghan legal system continues failing to hold fair trials and protect legal processes, essentially abandoning its citizens in their pursuit of justice. Consequently, the Taliban through its continued erosion of human rights, have turned Afghanistan into one of the most inhumane countries in the world (Office of the..., 2022), a reality highlighted by the following diagram:



(WJP Rule of Law Index, 2023)

As of the end of 2023, the World Justice Project ranked 142 countries around the world based on the fundamental rights their citizens enjoy. Afghanistan ranked 138th out of 142, reflecting a significant decline in rights, with a 0.4 decrease in score from 2022; nonetheless, this decreasing tendency started in 2020, the moment in which the Taliban

RANK

regained power. This alarming trend highlights the damaging lasting effects of the Taliban's restriction on the Afghan population, which currently fails in almost every aspect regarding fundamental rights including discrimination, security, due legal processes, freedom of opinion or freedom of belief among others (WJP Rule of Law Index, 2023).

## Right to self-determination:

The Taliban faction emerged as the consequence of ongoing international intervention in Afghan territory, thus, the establishment of the Taliban administration, is an assertion of Afghanistan's right to self-determination. This ideology underpins the government's avoidance of any kind of foreign interference, even humanitarian aid, thereby hindering NGOs operations. However, several organizations have pointed out that the Taliban administration, sheltered by Afghanistan's seek for independence, has established a new order in which women and girls lack protection (Middle East monitor, 2021).

The humanitarian crisis worsens as the new government gains more power, underscoring the urgency of protecting and promoting women's human rights while still maintaining the country's sovereignty and autonomy highlighting the need of addressing this issue from both international and national perspectives (Office of the..., 2023).

## IV. UN ACTIONS

Aware of the humanitarian crisis developing in Afghanistan, the United Nations has taken several actions to address this issue. In 2002, through resolution 1401, the Security Council established the United Nations Assistance Mission in Afghanistan (UNAMA) (United Nations Security Council, 2002). This special political mission, headed by the Special Representative of the Secretary-General, aims to assist the peace and reconsolidation process in Afghanistan while maintaining human rights standards (United Nations Assistance Mission in Afghanistan, 2023-b). In 2008, UNAMA became an integrated mission, meaning all UN agencies, programmes, and funds would work together to provide humanitarian aid with a more holistic approach (United Nations Assistance Mission in Afghanistan, n.d.). UNAMA plays a critical role in gathering data on the ongoing situation in Afghanistan and through its regular reports, it informs the UN and the international

community about Afghan women's reality. Additionally, with continuing dialogue with de facto authorities, UNAMA advocates for the promotion of human rights and raises awareness of rights violations (United Nations Assistance Mission in Afghanistan, 2024).

In 2018, the UNAMA made the 2018-2021 "One UN for Afghanistan" strategic framework to support Afghan authorities to promote the country's social and economic development. Preceded by four other frameworks implemented between 2006 and 2019, "One UN for Afghanistan", had similar areas of focus such as healthcare, education, governance, and most importantly women's empowerment. With close partnership with the Afghan government, UN efforts were organized and effectively supported the women's human rights crisis, among other urgent situations (United Nations Afghanistan & Islamic Republic of Afghanistan, 2018).

Nonetheless, after the Taliban's overtake of power, collaboration of Afghan authorities became deficient. Consequently, in 2022, the United Nations developed the Transitional Engagement Framework (TEF), a more flexible framework to address the new challenges of Afghanistan. The TEF focused on providing the necessary humanitarian aid, essential services, and economic stability amidst the armed conflict. Despite the governmental changes, the UN continued advocating for human rights, especially women who were, more than ever, threatened by the new administration (United Nations Afghanistan, 2022). With international support, the TEF was able to deescalate the humanitarian crisis until June 2023, moment in which its mandate expired (United Nations Assistance Mission in Afghanistan, 2023-c).

The Human Rights Council has also taken actions due to the urgency of the situation. Even though it is limited to its advisory nature, the Council dedicated a part of its annual report in 2023 to Afghanistan. Besides focusing on the humanitarian situation, justice administration, and lack of accountability, the HRC made a detailed timeline describing the most relevant restrictions and policies implemented during the Taliban administration that affected women and girl's enjoyment of human rights. Set report has played a key role in divulging relevant information to the General Assembly, where resolutions regarding women in Afghanistan are discussed (Human Rights Council, 2023).

The HRC report was complemented by the United Nations Afghanistan Annual Report 2023, which revealed that UN actions which aimed at improving transparency, inclusiveness, accountability, and responsiveness of local governments, had reached over 314,144 women by December 2023. Nonetheless, acknowledging the limitations and future improvements that could be made, the report included several policy recommendations suggested by IOM, UN Women and UNAMA that had been made to the Taliban administration and might be implemented in the future (United Nations Sustainable Development Group, 2023).

Recognizing the steady but slow progress in Afghan society, the UN developed the 2023-2025 United Nations Framework for Afghanistan. This multi-year strategic planning framework, created in alignment with implementing partners and donors, outlines the UN's approach addressing human rights in Afghanistan while working towards the 2030 agenda and providing special support to vulnerable groups such as women and girls (Shinwari, 2023). This framework addresses both the sociocultural context and economic panorama, ensuring a comprehensive integrated plan that is constantly monitored and may be implemented with joint work plans in the future to provide further assistance to the situation (United Nations, 2023).

The United Nations has been aware of the constant deterioration of the women's rights crisis in Afghanistan after the Taliban's overtake of power; thus it calls upon international cooperation while still respecting the sovereignty of Afghanistan and the right of self-determination of Afghans (United Nations News, 2024).

#### V. POSSIBLE SOLUTIONS

As the Taliban administration continues retaking power, international cooperation becomes essential to prevent further impact in women's rights and to recover those freedoms that were lost during the governance change. The following proposed solutions may be the course of action needed to attend the situation:

## I. Enhancing the operational capacity of regional NGOs and CSOs

- a. Such enhancement will be plausible by encouraging an increased funding from the international community. This funding will enable NGOs and CSOs to enhance their capacity and reinforce local networks, thus strengthening the effectiveness of their aid.
- b. Due to the recent restrictions implemented by the Taliban administration limiting international NGOs and CSOs operations, collaboration between international and national non-profit organizations should be encouraged to improve their effectiveness and reach more women in need while adhering to the Taliban's requirements (UNDP Afghanistan, n.d.).

## II. Expanding the provision of digital education for women and girls

- a. Education is essential for the development of women and Afghan society. However, the Taliban administration has made several restrictions in this area, limiting Afghan women outside their households and emphasizing the importance of gender-based divided education. Neither requirements can be effectively implemented in Afghanistan, consequently, digital education is able to ensure girls and women rights to be educated while complying with the Taliban's restrictions (Siddique, 2023).
- b. To provide this education, a specific digital platform should be developed in collaboration with the Afghan administration. This platform would be customized to women and girls' needs while implementing a curriculum decided by the Afghan Ministry of Education so it properly adheres to the Taliban's current educational requirements. Acknowledging the economical limitations of a developing country such as Afghanistan, digital education would be supported by local NGOs and CSOs. These organizations will assist in the process of platform development, distribution of devices to those women unable to acquire them and providing training to the professionals needed to impart the education.
- III. Promoting international diplomatic pressure on the Taliban administration to ensure women's rights

- a. The use of economic sanctions as international pressure could further deteriorate the already weakened Afghan economy; thus, the implementation of this solution should be focused towards economic incentives, such as providing conditional aid and development assistance with the reduction of women's restrictions. This encouragement would incentivize the Taliban administration to improve women's situation while contributing to Afghan economic development.
- b. To address the systematic gender-based violence against women committed by Afghan organizations under the Taliban administration, it should be recommended to the international community to seek accountability in the International Criminal Court (ICC). Taking these legal actions would prevent future crimes and create a safe environment for Afghan women (Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, 2024).
- IV. Establishing a neutral overseeing body to ensure women's legal rights during judicial processes
  - a. During the Taliban administration there has been a severe increase in public sentencing, severity of punishment, and condemns that lacked legitimacy. In a judicial system where human rights aren't respected, a special rapporteur under a UN agency such as UNAMA or UNHRC should be established to report and monitor Afghan legal proceedings involving women to safeguard their human rights (United Nations Assistance Mission in Afghanistan, 2023-d).
  - b. Taking into account the cases of women's human rights abuse during legal proceedings or punishments implementation that may have happened before the establishment of the special rapporteur, the neutral overseeing body will be able to take reports from past cases to provide justice and to use such information to improve the Afghan legal system (The Law Society, 2023).

#### VI. COUNTRIES INVOLVED

# 1. Islamic Republic of Afghanistan

Ever since the Taliban's overtake of the capital city, Kabul, in August 2021, Afghanistan has been suffering from social instability. With the ever-growing restrictions affecting women's education, employment, and even public lifes; the Taliban administration has shown a lack of interest in protecting essential human rights and liberties, turning Afghan women into one of the most vulnerable groups in the country. Women, who had been subjugated to an archaic ideology, forced to cover themselves, refuse to be let out of the country, and overall denied being a person; have also been abandoned by the legal system. Public sentencing and public flogging had become a common punishment justified by the Shari'a law and as time goes on, the legitimacy of such sentences has become questionable. As the Taliban continue gaining power, the humanitarian crisis further escalates; nonetheless due to the sovereignty of the country and Afghan's rights to self-determine, essentially, the delegation who can best tackle the situation is Afghanistan (Human Rights Watch, 2023).

#### 2. United States of America

The United States has been involved with the Taliban administration several times throughout the years, especially in the recent years. In 2001, after an attack by an armed insurgency, the American forces intervened in Afghan territory forcing the Taliban into exile. After the intervention, the United States showed great preoccupation with the humanitarian crisis developing in Afghanistan; thus, during the 20 year period in which the American forces continued their operation, the US worked towards the social and economic development of Afghanistan. While raising international awareness of the Afghan women's reality, they provided substantial economic resources to provide educational programs, rebuild infrastructure, provide healthcare, and overall ensure women's rights (US Department of State, n.d.). Nonetheless, that support to women was lost in 2020 when the US signed agreements with both the Taliban and the Afghan government; action that would later on result in the Taliban's power regain. However, even after the governance change, the US

continued to provide humanitarian aid for the development and empowerment of women (Special Inspector General for Afghanistan Reconstruction, 2021).

## 3. Islamic Republic of Pakistan

Pakistan and Afghanistan share a border which has contributed to the fostering of a longstanding relationship marked by shared languages, culture and religion. Despite past conflicts, Pakistan has advocated for Afghan peace, greatly contributing to its socioeconomic development, seen in the 1.5 billion transit traffic across the shared border in which several Afghan sectors such as education, infrastructure, health, agriculture, and human resource development, have been benefited (Pakistan Embassy in Kabul, n.d.). During the ongoing conflict, Pakistan improved refugee transit by opening new border points and allowing Afghan refugees to open bank accounts, aiding thousands of Afghan women who fled due to the restrictions (Institute for Policy studies, 2020). Furthermore, Pakistan's close relationship with the Taliban has facilitated their amicable relationship with international governments, including the US, which may result in a reduced number of restrictions on women in the future. Overall, the strengthening of the Pakistani-Afghan relationship is crucial to the development of both nations and the improvement of Afghan women's current situation (Easterly & Threlkeld, 2021).

## 4. Islamic Republic of Iran

Due to their geographical closeness, Iran and Afghanistan share a complex history. Despite past differences, Iran is Afghanistan's biggest trading partner with a trade volume of more than 1.84 billion (Trading Economics, 2023); additionally, Iran hosts almost 3 million Afghan refugees and provides them with education since 2015, supplying Afghan women liberties and rights that were unavailable in their native country (USIP Staff & Worden, 2018). Furthermore, Iran currently has a positive relationship with the Taliban, with whom they share ideology due to their similar interpretation of the Islam. Nonetheless, with their continuous dialogue, Iran has promoted a more inclusive Afghan government representing all ethnicities and religions expressing their concerns for the security of Afghan most vulnerable groups in which women are included. Recognizing the humanitarian crisis occurring in the country, Iran has reaffirmed their commitment to cooperation with the Taliban administration

in hopes of ensuring peacebuilding in Afghanistan while protecting those groups who have suffered from persecution and violence (Al Jazeera Staff, 2023).

### 5. Russian Federation

Russia and Afghanistan have a complicated history marked by the Soviet invasion which lasted until 1989. However, in recent times, the Kremlin has been trying to foster a relationship with the Taliban, evident by the fact that the Russian ambassador in Afghanistan became the first foreign diplomat to meet with Taliban representatives after Kabul's overtake. With this strengthened diplomatic relationship, Russia has shown great interest in Afghanistan's economic development, promising to supply resources essential for Afghan reconstruction (Suleymanov, 2023). Additionally, aware of the food assistance crisis, Russia has contributed with economic resources to the United Nations World Food Programme (WFP), an aid that has reached over 150,000 Afghans (OCHA, 2024). This close relationship has enabled Russian diplomats to dialogue with the current Afghan administration, emphasizing the implementation of international community demands. Consequently, Russian diplomacy has been advocating for a more equal and inclusive government, decreasing restrictions on women and overall ensuring human rights (Nina Burna-Asefi, 2023).

- 6. Arab Republic of Egypt
- 7. Commonwealth of Australia
- 8. Czech Republic
- 9. Dominion of Canada
- 10. Federal Republic of Germany
- 11. Federative Republic of Brazil
- 12. French Republic
- 13. Grand Duchy of Luxembourg
- 14. Kingdom of Denmark
- 15. Kingdom of Norway

- 16. Kingdom of Saudi Arabia
- 17. Kingdom of the Netherlands
- 18. People's Republic of China
- 19. Republic of India
- 20. Republic of Indonesia
- 21. Republic of Italy
- 22. Republic of Korea
- 23. Republic of South Africa
- 24. Republic of Türkiye
- 25. Republic of Uganda
- 26. State of Japan
- 27. State of Qatar
- 28. Swiss Confederation
- 29. United Arab Emirates
- 30. United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland

## VII. BIBLIOGRAPHY

Afghan Women and Children Relief Act of 2001, Pub. L. No. 107-81, 115 Stat. 1280 (2001). https://www.congress.gov/107/plaws/publ81/PLAW-107publ81.pdf

Al Jazeera Staff. (2023, May 30). What caused deadly Afghan-Iran border clashes? What happens next? Al Jazeera.

https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2023/5/30/what-caused-deadly-afghan-iran-border-clashes-what-happens-next#:~:text=Iranian%20officials%20have%20repeatedly%20blamed,routinely%20blamed%20on%20%E2%80%9Cmisunderstanding%E2%80%9D.

- Amnesty International UK. (n.d.). *Women in Afghanistan: The Back Story*. Amnesty. <a href="https://www.amnesty.org.uk/womens-rights-afghanistan-history">https://www.amnesty.org.uk/womens-rights-afghanistan-history</a>
- Associated Press. (2023, June 8). *Taliban to ban international groups from providing education in Afghanistan*. Sahan Journal. <a href="https://sahanjournal.com/news-partners/unicef-afghanistan-education-bar-internationa">https://sahanjournal.com/news-partners/unicef-afghanistan-education-bar-internationa</a>
  <a href="https://sahanjournal.com/news-partners/unicef-afghanistan-education-bar-internationa">https://sahanjournal.com/news-partners/unicef-afghanistan-education-bar-internationa</a>
  <a href="https://sahanjournal.com/news-partners/unicef-afghanistan-education-bar-internationa">https://sahanjournal.com/news-partners/unicef-afghanistan-education-bar-internationa</a>
- BBC News. (2022, August 12). Who are the Taliban? BBC. <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-south-asia-11451718">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-south-asia-11451718</a>
- Bergen, P. L. (2024, May 20). September 11 attacks. Encyclopedia Britannica. https://www.britannica.com/event/September-11-attacks
- Britannica, T. Editors of Encyclopaedia (2024-a, May 27). Soviet invasion of Afghanistan.

  Encyclopedia

  Britannica.

  https://www.britannica.com/event/Soviet-invasion-of-Afghanistan
- Britannica, T. Editors of Encyclopaedia (2024-b, June 5). *Taliban*. Encyclopedia Britannica. <a href="https://www.britannica.com/topic/Taliban">https://www.britannica.com/topic/Taliban</a>
- Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights and Labor. (2001, November 17). Report on the Taliban's War Against Women. U.S. Department of State Archives.

https://2001-2009.state.gov/g/drl/rls/6185.htm#:~:text=The%20Taliban%20first%20became%20prominent,provide%20stability%20to%20the%20country.

Clark, K. (2023, May 8). Lashing, Beating, Stoning: UNAMA tracks corporal punishment and the death penalty in Afghanistan. Afghanistan Analysis. <a href="https://www.afghanistan-analysts.org/en/reports/rights-freedom/lashing-beating-stoning-unama-tracks-corporal-punishment-and-the-death-penalty-in-afghanistan/#:~:text=

Of%20those%2018%20documented%20instances,reportedly%20convicted%20of%2

Osuch%20offences.

Congressional Research Service. (2021). *Taliban establish control over Afghanistan amid government collapse and U.S. withdrawal* (CRS Insight IN11732). <a href="https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IN/IN11732">https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IN/IN11732</a>

Constitute Project. (n.d.). Afghanistan 2004. Constitute. <a href="https://www.constituteproject.org/constitution/Afghanistan\_2004">https://www.constituteproject.org/constitution/Afghanistan\_2004</a>

Easterly, G., & Threlkeld, E. (2021). *Peaceworks* (N. 175). United States Institute of Peace.

<a href="https://www.usip.org/sites/default/files/2021-08/pw\_175-afghanistan\_pakistan\_ties\_a">https://www.usip.org/sites/default/files/2021-08/pw\_175-afghanistan\_pakistan\_ties\_a</a>

<a href="mailto:ndf">nd\_future\_stability\_in\_afghanistan.pdf#:~:text=URL%3A%20https%3A%2F%2Fwwww.usip.org%2Fsites%2Fdefault%2Ffiles%2F2021</a>

Feminist Majority Foundation. (n.d.-a). *The Taliban & Afghan Women*. Feminist. <a href="https://feminist.org/our-work/afghan-women-and-girls/the-taliban-afghan-women/">https://feminist.org/our-work/afghan-women-and-girls/the-taliban-afghan-women/</a>

- Feminist Majority Foundation. (n.d.-b). *Progressive Achievements of Afghan Women and its*\*\*Catastrophic Reversals by the Taliban.\*\* Feminist.

  https://feminist.org/our-work/afghan-women-and-girls/afghanistan-since-the-taliban-t

  akeover/
- Government of Afghanistan. (1964). Constitution of Afghanistan.

  <a href="https://digitalcommons.unl.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1005&context=afghaneng">https://digitalcommons.unl.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1005&context=afghaneng</a>

  lish
- Gul, A. (2022, December 30). *Taliban Hold Firm to Ban on Afghan Female Aid Workers*.

  VOA

  News.

  <a href="https://www.voanews.com/a/taliban-hold-firm-to-ban-on-afghan-female-aid-workers-/6898315.html">https://www.voanews.com/a/taliban-hold-firm-to-ban-on-afghan-female-aid-workers-/6898315.html</a>
- Harvard Divinity School. (n.d.). Shari'a. Harvard University. <a href="https://rpl.hds.harvard.edu/faq/sharia">https://rpl.hds.harvard.edu/faq/sharia</a>
- Human Rights Council. (2023, September 11). *Annual report on the situation of human rights*in Afghanistan. United Nations.

  https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/4042573?ln=es&v=pdf
- Human Rights Watch. (2017, October 17). "I won't be a doctor, and one day you'll be sick"

  Girls' access to education in Afghanistan. HRW.

  <a href="https://www.hrw.org/report/2017/10/17/i-wont-be-doctor-and-one-day-youll-be-sick/g">https://www.hrw.org/report/2017/10/17/i-wont-be-doctor-and-one-day-youll-be-sick/g</a>

  irls-access-education-afghanistan

- Human Rights Watch. (2023). *Afghanistan: Events of 2023*. HRW. https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2024/country-chapters/afghanistan
- Institute for Policy Studies. (2020, February 2). *The conduct of Pakistan's foreign policy*(Report No. PB-2022-IV-FY). Institute for Policy Studies.

  <a href="https://www.ips.org.pk/wp-content/uploads/2022/02/04-Foreign-policy-Brief-6-Pakist">https://www.ips.org.pk/wp-content/uploads/2022/02/04-Foreign-policy-Brief-6-Pakist</a>

  an-Afghanistan-Relations.pdf#:~:text=URL%3A%20https%3A%2F%2Fwww.ips.org.

  pk%2Fwp
- Kamil, I. (2022, January 26). What the Taliban's Constitution Means for Afghanistan. Fair Observer.

https://www.fairobserver.com/region/central\_south\_asia/ikramuddin-kamil-afghanista n-constitution-taliban-news-afghan-world-news-43794/#

- Kolhatkar, S. (n.d.). The Impact of U.S. Intervention on Afghan Women's Rights. Berkeley Women's Law Journal, 12–30.
- Kuehn, F. (2018). *Taliban History of war and peace in Afghanistan: Incremental peace in Afghanistan*. Accord, 27, 35–40.

  <a href="https://rc-services-assets.s3.eu-west-1.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/9">https://rc-services-assets.s3.eu-west-1.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/9</a> Kuehn Increme <a href="https://rc-services-assets.s3.eu-west-1.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/9">https://rc-services-assets.s3.eu-west-1.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/9</a> Kuehn Increme
- Latifi, A. (2023, March 3). After the Taliban ban on women NGO work, local and foreign aid groups take different approaches. The New Humanitarian.

  https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/news-feature/2023/03/02/afghanistan-ingos-find

-workarounds-taliban-ban-on-women-ngo-work#:~:text=The%20International%20Re scue%20Committee%20

Maizland, L. (2023, January 19). *The Taliban in Afghanistan*. Council on Foreign Relations. https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/taliban-afghanistan

9/11 Memorial & Museum. (n.d.). 9/11 FAQs. 911 Memorial.

https://www.911memorial.org/911-faqs#:~:text=What%20happened%20at%20the%2
0World%20Trade%20Center%20on%209%2F11%3F&text=The%20hijacked%20Flig
ht%2011%20was,later%20at%209%3A03%20a.m.

Middle East monitor. (2021, August 25). *The Taliban's victory emphasises the legitimate*right to self-determination. MEMO.

<a href="https://www.middleeastmonitor.com/20210825-the-talibans-victory-emphasises-the-legitimate-right-to-self-determination/">https://www.middleeastmonitor.com/20210825-the-talibans-victory-emphasises-the-legitimate-right-to-self-determination/</a>

Nimrokh Media. (2022, August 23). *The Taliban Establishes Female Moral Police*\*\*Department.\*\*

Nimrokh Media.

\*\*https://nimrokhmedia.com/en/2022/08/23/the-taliban-establishes-female-moral-police
-department/

Nina Burna-Asefi, S. (2023, April 20). *The Strategic Logic of Russia's Embrace of the Taliban*.

The Diplomat.

<a href="https://thediplomat.com/2023/04/the-strategic-logic-of-russias-embrace-of-the-taliban/">https://thediplomat.com/2023/04/the-strategic-logic-of-russias-embrace-of-the-taliban/</a>

- OCHA. (2024, March 25). Russia contributes US\$1 Million to WFP in Afghanistan to support nearly 150,000 people with lifesaving food assistance. Relief Web. <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/afghanistan/russia-contributes-us1-million-wfp-afghanistan-support-nearly-150000-people-lifesaving-food-assistance">https://reliefweb.int/report/afghanistan/russia-contributes-us1-million-wfp-afghanistan-support-nearly-150000-people-lifesaving-food-assistance</a>
- Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights. (2022, December 16).

  \*\*Afghanistan: UN experts call on the Taliban to immediately halt public floggings and executions.

  OHCHR.

  \*\*https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2022/12/afghanistan-un-experts-call-taliban-immediately-halt-public-floggings-and#:~:text=On%207%20December%202022%2C

  %20the,Chief%20Justice%2C%20were%20in%20attendance.
- Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights. (2023, June 22). The Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women and its Optional Protocol: Handbook for Parliamentarians (revised edition). OHCHR. <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/en/publications/policy-and-methodological-publications/convention-elimination-all-forms-discrimination">https://www.ohchr.org/en/publications/policy-and-methodological-publications/convention-elimination-all-forms-discrimination</a>
- Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights. (2023, September 12).

  \*\*Afghanistan: Human rights in 'state of collapse,' warns Türk: Interactive Dialogue on Afghanistan.

  OHCHR.

  https://www.ohchr.org/en/statements-and-speeches/2023/09/afghanistan-human-rights
  -state-collapse-warns-turk

Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights. (2024, June 18). Human Rights Council Hears that the Severity of Violations against Women and Girls in Afghanistan Might Amount to Crimes against Humanity, and that Nearly 18 Million Individuals Face Acute Hunger in Sudan Amidst Looming Famine. OHCHR. <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/en/news/2024/06/human-rights-council-hears-severity-violatio">https://www.ohchr.org/en/news/2024/06/human-rights-council-hears-severity-violatio</a> ns-against-women-and-girls-afghanistan

Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights. (n.d.-a). Welcome to the

\*Human\*\* Rights\* Council.\* OHCHR.

https://www.ohchr.org/en/hr-bodies/hrc/about-council\*

Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights. (n.d.-b). *HR*\*\*Commission\*\*

\*\*Archives.\*\*
OHCHR.

https://www.ohchr.org/en/hr-bodies/chr/commission-on-human-rights

Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights. (n.d.-c). Membership of

the Human Rights Council. OHCHR.

<a href="https://www.ohchr.org/en/hr-bodies/hrc/membership">https://www.ohchr.org/en/hr-bodies/hrc/membership</a>

Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights. (n.d.-d). *High Commissioner*. OHCHR.

https://www.ohchr.org/en/about-us/high-commissioner#:~:text=The%20High%20Commissioner%20for%20Human%20Rights%20is%20the%20principal%20human,well%20as%20for%20its%20administration.

- Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights. (n.d.-e). *Year-round activities of the Human Rights Council*. OHCHR. <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/en/hr-bodies/hrc/year-round-activities">https://www.ohchr.org/en/hr-bodies/hrc/year-round-activities</a>
- Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights. (n.d.-f). *Basic facts about the UPR*. OHCHR. <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/en/hr-bodies/chr/commission-on-human-rights">https://www.ohchr.org/en/hr-bodies/chr/commission-on-human-rights</a>
- Pakistan Embassy in Kabul. (n.d.). *Overview of bilateral trade between Afghanistan & Pakistan*. Embassy of Pakistan. <a href="https://pakembassykabul.gov.pk/bilateral-trade/">https://pakembassykabul.gov.pk/bilateral-trade/</a>
- Reuters. (2021, September 13). *Taliban say women can study at university but classes must be segregated*. Reuters.

  <a href="https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/taliban-say-woman-can-study-university-classes-must-be-segregated-2021-09-12/">https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/taliban-say-woman-can-study-university-classes-must-be-segregated-2021-09-12/</a>
- Shinwari, N. (2023, July 4). *UN Announces 2023-2025 Strategic Framework for Afghanistan*.

  TOLO

  News.

  <a href="https://tolonews.com/afghanistan-184031#:~:text=The%20Strategic%20Framework%20Strategic%20Strate
- Siddique, A. (2023, August 13). *Islam Does Not Ban Girls' Education. So Why Does The Taliban?* Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty.

https://www.rferl.org/a/taliban-girls-education-islam-takeover-anniversary/32546094.

Special Inspector General for Afghanistan Reconstruction. (2021, August). What we need to learn: Lessons from twenty years of Afghanistan reconstruction. SIGAR. https://www.sigar.mil/pdf/lessonslearned/SIGAR-21-46-LL.pdf

Suleymanov, R. (2023, September 19). *Russia's Growing Ties With Afghanistan Are More Symbolism Than Substance*. Carnegie Politika.

<a href="https://carnegieendowment.org/russia-eurasia/politika/2023/09/russias-growing-ties-w">https://carnegieendowment.org/russia-eurasia/politika/2023/09/russias-growing-ties-w</a>

ith-afghanistan-are-more-symbolism-than-substance?lang=en

The conversation. (2024, April 11). I spent a decade helping Afghan girls make educational progress — and now the Taliban are using these 3 reasons to keep them out of school.

The Conversation. https://theconversation.com/i-spent-a-decade-helping-afghan-girls-make-educational-progress-and-now-the-taliban-are-using-these-3-reasons-to-keep-them-out-of-school-225956#:~:text=The%20Taliban%20takeover,more%20than%20a%20dozen%20orders.

The Law Society. (2023, October 16). *Collapse of justice system in Afghanistan leaves*countless at the mercy of the Taliban.

<a href="https://www.lawsociety.org.uk/contact-or-visit-us/press-office/press-releases/collapse-of-justice-system-in-afghanistan-leaves-countless-at-the-mercy-of-the-taliban">https://www.lawsociety.org.uk/contact-or-visit-us/press-office/press-releases/collapse-of-justice-system-in-afghanistan-leaves-countless-at-the-mercy-of-the-taliban</a>

- Trading Economics. (2023, June). *Iran Exports to Afghanistan*. https://tradingeconomics.com/iran/exports/afghanistan
- UNDP Afghanistan. (n.d.). *Afghanistan NGO/CSO capacity support*. UNDP. <a href="https://www.undp.org/afghanistan/projects/afghanistan-ngo/cso-capacity-support">https://www.undp.org/afghanistan/projects/afghanistan-ngo/cso-capacity-support</a>
- UN Human Rights Council. (2018, January 24). International Justice Resource Center. <a href="https://iircenter.org/un-human-rights-council/">https://iircenter.org/un-human-rights-council/</a>
- United Nations. (2006, March 15). 60/251. Human Rights Council. (A/RES/60/251). https://undocs.org/en/A/RES/60/251
- United Nations. (2023). *United Nations strategic framework for Afghanistan*. Kabul. <a href="https://afghanistan.un.org/sites/default/files/2023-07/UNSF%20Afghanistan\_formatte">https://afghanistan.un.org/sites/default/files/2023-07/UNSF%20Afghanistan\_formatte</a> d 20230629.pdf
- United Nations Afghanistan. (2022). Transitional Engagement Framework for Afghanistan

  2022. United Nations.

  <a href="https://afghanistan.un.org/sites/default/files/2022-01/UN\_Transitional\_Engagement\_F">https://afghanistan.un.org/sites/default/files/2022-01/UN\_Transitional\_Engagement\_F</a>

  ramework Afghanistan 2022.pdf
- United Nations Afghanistan & Islamic Republic of Afghanistan. (2018, March 27). *One UN for Afghanistan*. United Nations. <a href="https://afghanistan.un.org/sites/default/files/2020-08/One-UN-for-Afghanistan-03042">https://afghanistan.un.org/sites/default/files/2020-08/One-UN-for-Afghanistan-03042</a>
  <a href="https://afghanistan.un.org/sites/default/files/2020-08/One-UN-for-Afghanistan-03042">https://afghanistan.un.org/sites/default/files/2020-08/One-UN-for-Afghanistan-03042</a>

United Nations Assistance Mission in Afghanistan. (2023-a, May). Corporal Punishment And

The Death Penalty In Afghanistan. UNAMA UN Missions.

United Nations Assistance Mission in Afghanistan. (2023-b, April 11). *Mission Statement*.

UNAMA UN Mission. <a href="https://unama.unmissions.org/mission-statement">https://unama.unmissions.org/mission-statement</a>

United Nations Assistance Mission in Afghanistan. (2023-c, June 21). Briefing to the United Nations Security Council by the Secretary-General's Special Representative for Afghanistan, Roza Otunbayeva [Briefing].

https://unama.unmissions.org/sites/default/files/briefing\_to\_the\_un\_security\_council\_
by\_the\_secretary-generals\_special\_representative\_for\_afghanistan\_-\_21\_june\_2023\_
0.pdf

United Nations Assistance Mission in Afghanistan. (2023-d, May). Human rights report.

UNAMA.

https://unama.unmissions.org/corporal-punishment-and-death-penalty-afghanistan

United Nations Assistance Mission in Afghanistan. (2024, May 6). *Human Rights Monitoring And Reporting*. UNAMA UN Mission. <a href="https://unama.unmissions.org/human-rights-monitoring-and-reporting-0#:~:text=UNA">https://unama.unmissions.org/human-rights-monitoring-and-reporting-0#:~:text=UNA</a>
<a href="https://unama.unmissions.org/human-rights-monitoring-and-reporting-0#:~:text=UNA">https://unama.unmissions.org/human-rights-monitoring-and-reporting-0#:~:text=UNA</a>
<a href="https://unama.unmissions.org/human-rights-monitoring-and-reporting-0#:~:text=UNA">https://unama.unmissions.org/human-rights-monitoring-and-reporting-0#:~:text=UNA</a>
<a href="https://unama.unmissions.org/human-rights-monitoring-and-reporting-0#:~:text=UNA">https://unama.unmissions.org/human-rights-monitoring-and-reporting-0#:~:text=UNA</a>
<a href="https://unama.unmissions.org/human-rights-monitoring-and-reporting-0#:~:text=UNA">https://unama.unmissions.org/human-rights-monitoring-and-reporting-0#:~:text=UNA</a>
<a href="https://unama.unmissions.org/human-rights-monitoring-and-reporting-0#:~:text=UNA">https://unama.unmissions.org/human%20Rights%20Section%20gathers.awareness%20in%20human%20riuman%

- United Nations Assistance Mission in Afghanistan. (n.d.). *About*. UNAMA UN Missions. <a href="https://unama.unmissions.org/about#:~:text=The%20United%20Nations%20Assistance%20Mission,assisting%20the%20people%20of%20Afghanistancem20Mission,assisting%20the%20people%20of%20Afghanistancem20Mission,assisting%20the%20people%20of%20Afghanistancem20Mission,assisting%20the%20people%20of%20Afghanistancem20Mission.
- United Nations Human Rights Council. (2023). Situation of human rights in Afghanistan (A/HRC/54/21).

  <a href="https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G23/245/12/PDF/G2324512.">https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G23/245/12/PDF/G2324512.</a>
  <a href="pdf?OpenElement">pdf?OpenElement</a></a>
- United Nations Meetings Coverage and Press Releases. (2023, March 8). Security Council emphasizes that punitive restrictions on women's rights, escalating hunger, insecurity taking devastating toll in Afghanistan. Press UN. <a href="https://press.un.org/en/2023/sc15222.doc.htm">https://press.un.org/en/2023/sc15222.doc.htm</a>
- United Nations News. (2023, April 4). *Taliban order bars Afghan women from working with UN*. UN News. <a href="https://news.un.org/en/story/2023/04/1135357">https://news.un.org/en/story/2023/04/1135357</a>
- United Nations News. (2024, June 21). *Officials highlight massive poverty, humanitarian despair in Afghanistan*. UN News. <a href="https://news.un.org/en/story/2024/06/1151346">https://news.un.org/en/story/2024/06/1151346</a>
- United Nations Security Council. (2002, March 28). *Resolution 1401 (2002)*. (S/RES/1401). <a href="https://undocs.org/S/RES/1401(2002)">https://undocs.org/S/RES/1401(2002)</a>
- United Nations Sustainable Development Group. (2023). UNSDG Afghanistan Report 2023.

  United Nations.

https://afghanistan.un.org/sites/default/files/2024-04/UNSDG\_Afghanistan\_Report% 202023 FINAL.pdf

United States Department of State & Islamic Republic of Afghanistan. (2020, February 29).

Joint Declaration between the Islamic Republic of Afghanistan and the United States of America for Bringing Peace to Afghanistan.

<a href="https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/02.29.20-US-Afghanistan-Joint-D">https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/02.29.20-US-Afghanistan-Joint-D</a>
eclaration.pdf

United States Department of State & Islamic Republic of Afghanistan. (2020, February 29).

Joint Declaration between the Islamic Republic of Afghanistan and the United States of America for Bringing Peace to Afghanistan.

<a href="https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/02.29.20-US-Afghanistan-Joint-Declaration.pdf">https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/02.29.20-US-Afghanistan-Joint-Declaration.pdf</a>

United States Institute of Peace. (n.d.-a). *Tracking the Taliban's (Mis)Treatment of Women*.

USIP. https://www.usip.org/tracking-talibans-mistreatment-women

United States Institute of Peace. (n.d.-b). *Afghanistan Peace Efforts: Frustration and Failed*\*\*Attempts Amid Forty-Plus Years of War. USIP.

https://www.usip.org/programs/afghanistan-peace-efforts

United States Institute of Peace. (n.d.-c). Tracking the Taliban's (Mis)Treatment of Women.

USIP. https://www.usip.org/tracking-talibans-mistreatment-women

- US Department of State. (n.d.). *U.S. Support for Afghan Women and Children: Survey of Current Activities*. US Department of State Archive.

  <a href="https://2001-2009.state.gov/g/wi/rls/10684.htm#:~:text=Through%20grants%20to%2">https://2001-2009.state.gov/g/wi/rls/10684.htm#:~:text=Through%20grants%20to%2</a>

  ONGOs%2C%20the, participation%20in%20the%20political%20process.
- USIP Staff, & Worden, S. (2018, June 14). *Iran and Afghanistan's Long, Complicated History*.

  USIP.

  <a href="https://www.usip.org/publications/2018/06/iran-and-afghanistans-long-complicated-history">https://www.usip.org/publications/2018/06/iran-and-afghanistans-long-complicated-history</a>
- Weston, B. H. (2024, May 24). *Human rights*. Encyclopedia Britannica. https://www.britannica.com/topic/human-rights
- WJP Rule of Law Index. (2023). *Afghanistan*. World Justice Project. <a href="https://worldjusticeproject.org/rule-of-law-index/country/2023/Afghanistan/Fundame">https://worldjusticeproject.org/rule-of-law-index/country/2023/Afghanistan/Fundame</a>
  <a href="https://worldjusticeproject.org/rule-of-law-index/country/2023/Afghanistan/Fundame">https://worldjusticeproject.org/rule-of-law-index/country/2023/Afghanistan/Fundame</a>
- World Health Organization Eastern Mediterranean Region. (n.d.). *Afghanistan*. EMRO WHO. <a href="https://www.emro.who.int/afg/programmes/health-system-strengthening.html">https://www.emro.who.int/afg/programmes/health-system-strengthening.html</a>
- Yunus, M. (2022, May 16). *Taliban dissolve Afghanistan's Human Rights Commission, other key bodies*. Reuters.

  <a href="https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/taliban-dissolve-afghanistans-human-rights-commission-other-key-bodies-2022-05-16/">https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/taliban-dissolve-afghanistans-human-rights-commission-other-key-bodies-2022-05-16/</a>

Zabihullah (... نبسيح الله م...). [@Zabehulah\_M33]. (2022, November 13). [Tweet]. Twitter.

<a href="https://twitter.com/Zabehulah\_M33/status/1591824999870259200?s=20&t=DiJiPIQq">https://twitter.com/Zabehulah\_M33/status/1591824999870259200?s=20&t=DiJiPIQq</a>

<a href="mailto:SmH78zWj4KjBFw">SmH78zWj4KjBFw</a>

Zeidan, A. (2024, February 26). Withdrawal of United States troops from Afghanistan.

Encyclopedia Britannica.

 $\underline{https://www.britannica.com/event/withdrawal-of-United-States-troops-from-Afghanis}$ 

